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Bill Type and Number: Ordinance 2019-252
Introducer/Sponsor(s): Council President at the request of the Mayor
Date of Introduction: April 9, 2019
Committee(s) of Reference: F
Date of Analysis: April 11, 2019
Type of Action: Appropriation; Ordinance Code waivers; invocation of directed procurement exemption; authorization to execute agreement; designation of oversight department
Bill Summary: The bill appropriates $311,863 from the Environmental Protection Fund for a contract with Jacksonville University to produce years 12, 13 and 14 of the annual State of the River Report for the Lower St. Johns River Basin. The funds are authorized to carry-over through Fiscal Year 2020-21. Portions of Ordinance Code Section 111.755 – Environmental Protection Fund – and Section 360.602 – Uses of Fund - are waived to allow the use of the fund for production of the State of the River Report for multiple years. Although not explicitly stated in the EPB rules, the use of the Environmental Protection Fund is implied to be for one-time expenditures. The bill invokes the direct contracting exemption in the Procurement Code to allow for the direct award of the contract to Jacksonville University as authorized by this ordinance. It authorizes execution of necessary documents and designates the Environmental Quality Division as the City’s oversight agency for the project. An annual report of the findings of the report is due to the City in August of each year. 
Background Information: The EPB has long funded the State of the River report as an ongoing, vital source of information about the condition of one of the City’s greatest assets. The study has been a joint production of faculty from the University of North Florida, Jacksonville University, Florida Southern College and Valdosta State University along with contributions from the St. Johns Water Management District, the Florida Department of Environmental Protection and others, and was previously managed by UNF. The faculty member who led the UNF team has retired, so the project will now be managed by Jacksonville University. The document provides information on four main areas of river health: water quality; fisheries; aquatic life; and contaminants. Given the declining balance in the Environmental Protection Fund in recent years as fine revenues have decreased, the Environmental Protection Board anticipates that this will be the last allocation from the EPB for the State of the River Report and they believe that future funding of this report should come from another City source.
Policy Impact Area: Environmental information
Fiscal Impact: The bill appropriates $311,863 from the Environmental Protection Fund for the next 3 years of the River Study - $99,443, $103,880 and $108,540, respectively
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